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CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire of Carnarvon acknowledges and respects the Yinggarda (Carnarvon) and Baiyungu (Coral
Bay) as the traditional custodians of the lands where we live and work. We pay our respects to Elders,

past, present and emerging.

 The Shire of Carnarvon is committed to honouring the traditional custodians' unique cultural and
spiritual relationships to the land, waters and seas and their rich contribution to society.
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“When we focus on what we can control, we
empower ourselves to take action and make a
difference. We can't control everything, but
we can control our responses and attitudes."

Brene Brown



Meet the Shire President
Do you have a Shire issue that you wish to discuss or may have a great idea for Carnarvon?  The Shire President extends an
invitation to members of the public to meet with him to discuss your issues or ideas.  Please note that these meetings will be by
appointment only.  The Shire President will be available every Friday between the hours of 9.00am to 12 noon.  If you would like
to catch up with the Shire President please contact Dannielle Hill at the Shire Offices on 99410050 or by email at
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire President looks forward to meeting with you.

SHIRE PRESIDENT'S MANTRA

Stabilise our financial position
Improve our town and surrounds amenity

Fix what we got!
President Eddie Smith

FROM YOUR PRESIDENT
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OUR VOLUNTEERS NEED YOUR SUPPORT!
Imagine this, it's late at night and you're at home enjoying a night in front of the television.

When suddenly, you have a medical emergency in your home.

You pick up the phone and dial 000.

You ask for ambulance assistance to make it to the hospital.

But there is no one available to assist you, help could be hours away.

This is the reality the St Johns Sub Centre in Carnarvon is facing, the situation is dire and our frontline volunteer Paramedics
are stretched over thousands of square kilometres of area and can be called to any event in the entirety of the Shire of
Carnarvon.

The work our local volunteers do here in Carnarvon is not to be understated and certainly not underestimated. Our
volunteers work day and night, work the community is immensely grateful for. But right now, it's time for the community to
step up and support our frontline vollies.

With volunteer numbers dangerously low and the reality of our residents not being able to receive the medical care they
need, looming. Now more than ever, is time to step up and offer your skills on the frontline.

The St Johns teams has roles for everyone, of any skill level, of any age.

Our frontline volunteers need more support than ever.

Shire President
Eddie Smith
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INDIGENOUS LAND USE AGREEMENT (ILUA) - CORAL
BAY WASTE FACILITY
Following the Ordinary Council Meeting in May 2024 a
formal compensation offer was provided to NTGAC for their
consideration

This offer was developed with the aim of progressing
economic, social, cultural, and environmental outcomes. 

The NTGAC Board considered the offer and in summary,
the NTGAC has agreed to some components of the offer,
proposed a counteroffer for the financial compensation
and included two items not previously part of the
compensation offer.

Council resolved to formally offer a compensation package
to Nganhurra Thanardi Garrbu Aboriginal Corporation
(NTGAC) for an Indigenous Land Use Agreement (ILUA) on
the terms set out to allow the Shire to construct a new
waste disposal facility on a portion of Lot 304, Coral Bay.

CEO RECRUITMENT IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE ACT
AND REGULATIONS
Council is required to provide confirmation that the
recruitment process for employing the new Chief Executive
Officer has been completed and undertaken in accordance
with the Shire’s adopted standards for CEO Recruitment,
Performance and Termination.

At the Special Council meeting on the 7 May 2024, Council
endorsed the CEO recruitment process and other
associated matters .

Council received the CEO Selection Panel’s confidential Chief
Executive Officer Recruitment Report at the Special Council
meeting on the 16 July 2024 and authorised the Shire
President to execute an employment contract.

The Shire’s employment offer was accepted by the preferred
applicant for the Chief Executive Officer role, Amanda
Dexter, on 16 July 2024.

Council certified that the CEO recruitment process
completed on execution of the CEO employment contract
dated 16 July 2024 and approved by Council was conducted
in accordance with the Shire of Carnarvon adopted
standards for CEO recruitment.

2024/2025 BUDGET ADOPTED
Council is required to prepare and adopt an annual budget
for each financial year, not later than 31 August Ordinary of
each financial year, or such extended time as the Minister
allows. The legislation prescribes the form and content of the
Annual Budget, which must include Statement of
Comprehensive Income, Statement of Cash Flow and
Statement of Financial Activity (formerly known as the Rates
Setting Statement – RSS) and various other notes.

The purpose of levying rates is to meet Council’s budget
requirements in each financial year to deliver services and
community infrastructure. The rates levied are determined by
applying the rate in the dollar to the applicable valuation
amount of the properties. The Minister for The Department of
Local Government, Sport and Cultural Industries (the
Minister) determines the methods of land valuation, with the
actual valuation provided by the Valuer General’s Office
(VGO). Local Governments that apply differential rates must
advertise their intention to impose differential rates, consider
any public submissions and then apply to the Minister for
approval to impose differential rates. The application must
take into consideration section 6.33 of the Act, which provides
the ability to differentially rate properties based on zoning or
land use as determined by the local government.

The Statement of Financial Activity (SOFA) represents a
composite view showing source and application of the
finances of the Shire of Carnarvon. Calculations for the
2024/2025 SOFA identified the need to raise $6.99 million in
rates revenue, which equates to a 4.5% increase in rates
revenue and growth in rates for 2024/2025. The rates
revenue generated will allow the Shire to continue with
running its operations and delivering capital projects with the
Shire’s financial constraints.

For a more comprehensive explanation of the budget please
refer to the Shire website at www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au
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PLANT REPLACEMENT PROGRAM ENDORSED
Local governments are required to produce a plan for the
future under S5.56 of the Local Government Act 1995. By
regulation, that plan must include a Strategic Community
Plan and a Corporate Business Plan. 

As part of this integrated planning and reporting framework
process, a Plant Replacement Program (PRP) has been
prepared to guide replacement of plant and vehicle assets
over the next ten years. The PRP is an informing document
to the Long Term Financial Plan and Corporate Business
Plan.

COUNCIL ACCEPTS FUNDING FROM DEPARTMENT OF
TRANSPORT FOR AIRPORT UPGRADES
In September 2023, the Shire of Carnarvon approved a
pavement concession for REX to operate the Dash Q400
aircraft into Carnarvon Airport. The pavement concession for
REX expires in October 2024. An extension of this concession
will be required to enable REX to continue to operate into
Carnarvon Airport until upgrades are completed. 

Prior to approving the concession, a pavement inspection
was completed by Regional Airport Management Services
(RAMS) who was engaged by the Department at their cost. 

Subsequent pavement inspections by RAMS were agreed to
be conducted at three monthly intervals upon
commencement of the Q400 operation to monitor impacts
to the pavement. The most recent Pavement Inspection was
completed in July 2024. No material defects have been
identified to date.

RAMS identified the recommended works and project budget
required for upgrades to allow unrestricted operation of
Q400 aircraft. An estimated budget of $8 Million was
identified for the recommended works. 

In May 2024 the Shire received correspondence from the
Minister for Transport to advise that as part of the 2024-
2025 Budget, the State Government endorsed a grant to
enable up to $8 million of upgrades to Carnarvon Airport
pavements to a condition suitable for unrestricted Q400
operations.

The first step of the project is engagement of a suitably
qualified and experienced Project Manager. The Project
Manager will assist the Shire with the following: 

Preparation of the scope of works and terms of reference
for engagement of the Independent Technical Expert
required under the funding agreement;
Preparation of the necessary designs, technical
specifications, and tender documentation;
Provision of technical advice to prospective tenderers
and be a member of the tender submission Evaluation
Panel;
Act as contract Superintendent during construction
works to ensure all works are completed to the required
standard;
Work collaboratively with the independent Technical
Expert to ensure milestone claim information is provided
to the Department to ensure timely funding payment. 

CIVIC CENTRE UPGRADES TENDER NOT ACCEPTED
In October 2023 the Shire received funding from
Department of Fire and Emergency Services (DFES) as part
of the Local Government Resilience Fund. With this fund
DFES supports 16 Local Governments impacted by Cyclone
Seroja to undertake works to improve resilience of
evacuation facilities. 

The funding is for upgrades to the woolshed which serves as
an evacuation centre. The improvements include roofing of
the outdoor courtyard, enhancements to the kitchen
facilities and interior renovations. On 17 July 2024 the Shire
advertised RFT 05/2024 Civic Centre Upgrades (Design and
Construction). 

The evaluation panel recommended that no tender be
received for the works and that the CEO be authorised to
revise the project scope of works.  There was only one
tender received and it was felt that more tender
submissions would be likely if the Shire an provide designs
including engineering approvals.  Other cost savings were
identified including a reduction in roof structure size.

Council were in agreeance to the panel recommendations
and tenders will be readvertised for the revised Civic Centre
Upgrades project scope.
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CARNARVON HERITAGE GROUP REQUEST TO
CONTRIBUTE TOWARDS CLEANING COSTS OF PUBLIC
TOILETS DENIED
The Shire received a request from the Chairperson of the
CHG seeking Council consideration to contribute toward the
cost of cleaning toilets located within the Carnarvon Heritage
Precinct building.

The toilets are cleaned by a contractor twice weekly at a cost
of $200 per week. The CHG currently shares this cost with
the tenants of the Kestrel Café as they occupy part of the
complex and their patrons use the facility. The toilets are
accessible by the public during the hours of 8am to 4pm
from Tuesday to Sunday.

The CHG has requested the Shire to contribute one third of
the weekly cleaning cost of the toilets, being $66.67 per
week. If Council were to approve the request, the Shire cash
contribution will equate to be $3,466.67 per annum.  There
is no current budget allocation for this expenditure. 

In prior years, the Shire applied a rates donation of up to
90% to the rates account for the CHG properties. During
financial years 2002/2003 to 2021/2022, the CHG received a
total value of $21,228.52 in rates donations for the heritage
precinct property.

Consideration of this request as a stand-alone item is not a
preferred process for considering distribution of Shire
funding to community groups and clubs.Extensive review of
the Community Growth Fund policy and process has been
undertaken in recent years to provide a standardised,
transparent determination process for community groups
and clubs.

To not circumvent the existing Community Growth Fund
process provided under Council policy and to avoid setting a
precedent, it is recommended Council do not grant the CHG
request and advise the CHG committee to apply for financial
assistance through the Community Growth Fund.

The CHG were encouraged to apply through the Community
Growth Fund to seek funding toward the cost of cleaning the
public toilets located at the Carnarvon Heritage Precinct.

AMENDMENT TO LOCAL PLANNING SCHEME NO.13
GIVEN THE GREEN LIGHT
The proposed amendment aims to facilitate the
implementation of the HyEnergy Renewable Green Hydrogen
Project, known as the 'HyEnergy Project.

Council previously considered this item at the Ordinary
Council Meeting on 23 January 2024 and decided to initiate
the scheme amendment. However, following referral to the
Environmental Protection Authority (EPA) for assessment, EPA
responded with further information to make modifications to
the scheme text. 

In detail, the proposed changes to LPS 13 include:

rezoning the western section of Lot 350 in the Town
Common area from 'Environmental Conservation' reserve
to 'Strategic Infrastructure' reserve and 'General Industry'
zone;
introducing a Special Control Area (SCA) in Schedule 7 to
incorporate additional provisions for the proposed
'General Industry' zone;
adding Additional Use Areas under Schedule 1 to allow for
extra land uses within the existing 'Environmental
Conservation' reserve;·including Additional Use Areas
under Schedule 2 to permit additional land uses within
the planned 'General Industry' zone; and
updating the scheme maps to reflect the changes in
rezoning, SCA, and additional use areas.

The scheme amendment proposal, once initiated, will be
forwarded to the Environmental Protection Authority (EPA) in
accordance with s. 81 of the Planning and Development Act
2005. The application is then required to be advertised for a
period of 60 days.

Initiating the Scheme Amendment with the modified text will
provide a level of certainty to the proponents that the project
can eventuate in the future. Many of the details (such as
environmental impact, costings, detailed designs etc.) will be
completed at a later stage once a level of certainty is
provided. 

Council agreed to the rezoning of the western portion of Lot
350 from ‘environmental conservation’ to 'strategic
infrastructure’ and 'general industry’ zone. 
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REGIONAL ROAD GROUP FUTURE YEAR WORK PROGRAMS
The approved RRG project works for 2024/2025 is as follows:
1.      Quobba Gnaraloo Road, SLK 62 -71 – reshape formation and drainage to achieve consistent Type 3 standard and
          resheet to achieve 7m pavements. 
2.      Minilya Lyndon Road, SLK 107-116 - reshape formation and drainage to achieve consistent Type 3 standard and
          resheet to achieve 7m pavements. 

Goodwork Holdings Pty Ltd has been awarded contract RFT 02/2024 Supply of Plant and Operators for Unsealed Road
Upgrade Works for the delivery of the RRG project program for a period of three years, commencing in 2024/2025. 

Works will commence on Minilya/Lyndon Road in early 2025. Works on Quobba/Gnaraloo Road will follow and is planned
for completion by May/June 2025.  The intent is to then continue works on Quobba/Gnaraloo under the 2025/2026
program to avoid additional mobilisation/ demobilisation. 

Since 2023/2024 the Shire has nominated two projects per year for the RRG program to maximise value for money and
economy of scale. 

The three-year program
adopted by Council in 2022
focused on the three major
unsealed roads in the Shire
network i.e. Quobba Gnaraloo
Road, Minilya Lyndon Road
and Wahroonga Pimbee Road. 

That program included a
Quobba Gnaraloo Road
Project for each year with
alternating resheeting and
reconstruction projects for
Minilya Lyndon and
Wahroonga Pimbee Roads for
the other RRG project. 

The proposed program for
years 2025/2026 - 2027/2028
maintains this approach as
can be seen in the program to
the right.

The development need on
each of the unsealed roads as
identified in the Roads 2040
strategy is to upgrade each to
consistent type 3 standards.
Type 3 standard is defined as
“Road construction from
imported material of adequate
thickness, shaped and
drained.” 
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FASCINE WALL CAPPING BEAM REPLACEMENT WORKS

The Shire of Carnarvon wishes to advise residents and visitors that its contractor First Class Construction (WA) will
commence works replacing the Fascine Wall Capping beam sections this week. Contract works is expected to be
completed by 31 October 2024.

The capping beam is the 650mm wide section of concrete on the lower footpath area closest to the water edge.

Work will commence at the Baxter Park end of the Fascine and progress north. Work will be completed in sections. This
will require sections of the lower footpath to be closed to pedestrians while capping beam replacement works is in
progress. Short term closures of the upper fascine wall footpath may also be required. Barrier fencing will be installed
around works areas. Please follow all signage and keep clear of work areas.

This project is funded by the Local Roads and Community Infrastructure (LRCI) program, through the Federal Department
of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts.

We will continue to keep the community informed as these works progress. We appreciate your understanding and
cooperation and apologise for any inconvenience.

If you would like to get in touch with us regarding this project, call us on 08 9941 0000 or email
shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au.
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HALFWAY AROUND THE CONTINENT
That’s how far Captain Australia has walked, and today marks his halfway mark as he arrives right here in Carnarvon!
The Shire Team has closely followed Simon’s (aka Captain Australia) journey and are so excited to have him here!

Captain Australia’s 15,000km journey, spanning 730 days, is more than just a walk—it’s a powerful movement to
fundraise and amplify the impact of donations.

The Kids’ Cancer Project, an independent national charity since 1993, has used community support to contribute tens of
millions of dollars to scientific studies. Their mission is to find kinder and more effective treatments for children with
cancer.
For more information about Captain Australia’s journey and how you can contribute, visit Captain Australia's BIG LAP
(capsbiglap.au).

We wish you all the best as your continue your journey northward, Cap!

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fcapsbiglap.au%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR2S7XYB8anj7dxVEocb4q6rqWclaJ-QQHoV8xEj6TJngJkMIHb8R7IfQCY_aem_k135kuSUIDkceKw4yLaegg&h=AT15AEmK7qxwXoDKI59cH-mbxGSADtv3xK6DHRhIGhkstW8TnfxJhhbxLs0-IngTK8dHhtTjgdikNoOx-MXQ4WfarG318zWEXswlNRPj5fNCchEbWsClOyzD0ktJ2YGYF4BI&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT3qeq1TdoaCXtGRRIBBcR-npsg-lgi2mfw76PYIVWE9Kzf8fPrWrLE9ns03GMZlIFU8kWz8Aqqnuonk1KNr-1N2W3x3uPJGL0U8W9g18-bRtYKdwFhllZCVrnalxB68yKgGHbqNC1BsYcmZNSGCp6vcXWw8JAK44jA3S7pkKaTKd4N59JhsF2PI2fUuIV4lyizXpb7N_8uYSbeIp_6CcoE5Mi49I1a3DYFR
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COUNCIL TAKES ACTION ON ILLEGAL SHACK
The Shire of Carnarvon is taking decisive steps to protect the natural beauty and integrity of Blowholes Reserve.
Recently, a new shack was constructed within the reserve without the necessary approvals, which is a clear
violation of our planning and building regulations. This unauthorised structure goes against the Shire’s Local
Planning Scheme and the State Administrative Tribunal’s recent ruling on developments within the reserve.

The Shire has reached out to the shack owner, informing them of the breaches and requesting the immediate
removal of the structure. However, if the shack isn’t removed within 14 days, the Shire will step in to have it
demolished. The costs for this action may be recovered from the person who built the shack.

Allowing unauthorised structures could harm the environment, disrupt local wildlife, and undermine public
confidence in our ability to enforce regulations. The Shire is committed to upholding the rules that protect our
precious natural areas, ensuring they remain pristine for everyone to enjoy.

We will continue to monitor the situation and take the necessary actions to maintain the integrity of Blowholes
Reserve.
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GASCOYNE ART AWARDS 2024: CELEBRATING ARTISTIC EXCELLENCE IN THE HEART OF THE GASCOYNE
The Shire of Carnarvon, in partnership with the Gascoyne Arts Society, is proud to announce the winners of the 2024
Gascoyne Art Awards. This year’s awards saw an impressive turnout, with more than 80 entries across seven categories,
showcasing the extraordinary talent of artists from the Gascoyne region and beyond.

The theme for the landscape and seascape categories was inspired by the breathtaking beauty of the Gascoyne, and
artists responded with a diverse array of interpretations, capturing the region's unique character and essence.

The winners in each category are:
Gascoyne Seascapes: Tamika Hogan with Slow Living on Desert Time
Gascoyne Landscapes: Gregory Chestler with School Holidays in Cape Range
Abstract Art: Jillian O’Brien with Comforter
Still Life: Sadie James with Outback Rains & Reigns
3D Art: Sabrina Dowling Giudici with Blowholes Dreaming
Human Form: Jenna Pickering with Turn the Lights On
Gascoyne Indigenous Artist: Karla Tittums with Gajalbu Nesting

The highlight of the evening was the announcement of the Overall Winner, who received the $8,000 cash prize for the
acquisitive piece that will become a permanent part of the Shire of Carnarvon's Art Collection. This prestigious award went
to Gosia Taylor for her captivating Human Form entry, Marg. The judging panel, consisting of Ricky Arnold, Director of ART
ON THE MOVE, and Cassandra Cooper, Arts and Culture Coordinator at the City of Cockburn, carefully selected the winners
through an anonymous judging process. Each piece was evaluated solely on its artistic merit, with the artists' identities
unknown to the judges.

The evaluation criteria for the awards included Interpretation of Theme/Concept (30%), Design and Composition (40%), and
Artistic Merit (30%), ensuring a thorough and fair assessment of all entries.

Shire President Eddie Smith expressed his admiration for the exceptional quality of work on display. "The Gascoyne Art
Awards continue to highlight the incredible talent within our region and across Western Australia. The diversity and
creativity showcased in this year’s entries are a testament to the vibrant artistic community we have here. I would like to
congratulate all the winners and participants for their outstanding contributions."

The Gascoyne Art Awards exhibition is open to the public until 13 September 2024, at the Shire of Carnarvon's Library &
Art Gallery on Egan Street. The community is invited to visit the exhibition and cast their vote for the 'People’s Choice'
award, which will be presented during the closing night on 13 September 2024.

https://www.facebook.com/artonthemove.art?__cft__[0]=AZVbd2mkFmxZUUBYj8CGREFcgan438hlBg1Ie7EwIZpD5o0N4ZJDdt96tJnBDuklveimRLDKVmbFt4r9lr_kwjNLl0_XgNzYcrkCLzsy0DLcFtJv9_4fNQp-2xX7_37YNRAOpVcLbzg74quJ-pZ9mgVAdHwnssEeGy1xRnCaNO2eZn3uNduhzwRFjoL7-XpqEXHIlEoAPuGPK1ARbqIqMzr5&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/artonthemove.art?__cft__[0]=AZVbd2mkFmxZUUBYj8CGREFcgan438hlBg1Ie7EwIZpD5o0N4ZJDdt96tJnBDuklveimRLDKVmbFt4r9lr_kwjNLl0_XgNzYcrkCLzsy0DLcFtJv9_4fNQp-2xX7_37YNRAOpVcLbzg74quJ-pZ9mgVAdHwnssEeGy1xRnCaNO2eZn3uNduhzwRFjoL7-XpqEXHIlEoAPuGPK1ARbqIqMzr5&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/CityOfCockburn?__cft__[0]=AZVbd2mkFmxZUUBYj8CGREFcgan438hlBg1Ie7EwIZpD5o0N4ZJDdt96tJnBDuklveimRLDKVmbFt4r9lr_kwjNLl0_XgNzYcrkCLzsy0DLcFtJv9_4fNQp-2xX7_37YNRAOpVcLbzg74quJ-pZ9mgVAdHwnssEeGy1xRnCaNO2eZn3uNduhzwRFjoL7-XpqEXHIlEoAPuGPK1ARbqIqMzr5&__tn__=-]K-R
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CELEBRATING

12 - 16 AUGUST 2024
We kicked off Science Week at the Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery with our exciting Young Engineer’s Challenge! On
Saturday, young innovators came together to build and test their own balloon cars. The room buzzed with creativity as
participants fine-tuned their designs to see how far and fast their cars could go!

On Monday we saw a handful of students pop into the Community Art Hub eager to dive into the world of 3D printing,
exploring this year's theme of Species Survival – More than just sustainability. Colin led a fascinating workshop where
participants crafted kangaroo keyrings and learned about the broader impacts of 3D printing, including its role in creating
artificial reefs, prosthetic limbs for animals, and more.

In collaboration with Carnarvon Central Regional TAFE and the Department of Primary Industries and Regional
Development, we hosted an engaging day of workshops for students from Carnarvon Christian School and St Mary Star of
the Sea College, as well as an after-school session. Students explored renewable energy and horticulture, got a first look at
the new Aquaponics setup, enjoyed banana smoothies thanks to the WA Centre for Rural Health, and crafted pizzas and
salads with fresh ingredients from the garden.

A massive thank you to Annie from Central Regional TAFE for her invaluable contribution to making this day of learning so
memorable for our students

https://www.facebook.com/CarnarvonLibraryandArtGallery?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/CentralRegionalTAFE?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/DPIRDWA?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/DPIRDWA?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/carnarvonchristianschool?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/smsc6701?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/smsc6701?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/wacentreforruralhealth?__cft__[0]=AZXVAkRpC8Wlifwsyq7Xsz5YNd6Uo2JyY0kaLbZs0mr4m8vX7bGD_NEQOIJb1WiooOtqjavW6y7wScSA6aB8ONYaDXiHcH_vPEQqIJVWUj9ptKx13IRllaNoVS7Ky_FbueAM0tjL04IxbgZgHSnpQg3JIl07zKuGdeCE5Exfhem2Qv2BXmbY1xOrDCESJ3-u1b6msnogBPZC_SKce7X_T7IF&__tn__=-]K-R
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Shire News

SHIRE OF CARNARVON  IS PROUD TO BE
"SMALL BUSINESS FRIENDLY"

The Shire of Carnarvon is part of the Small
Business Friendly Local Governments
initiative making the commitment to the
small business community of Carnarvon that
the Shire are working towards better
practice in engaging with the small
businesses.

Resources for Small Business
There are numerous resources for small
businesses available on the Small Business
Development Corporation website -
https://www.smallbusiness.wa.gov.au/
blog/how-turn-your-business-idea-
career 

AGENDA FORUM MEETINGS AND COUNCIL
MEETING DATES 2024

edition 84 - SEPTEMBER 2024

CHECK OUT THE
CARNARVON

HERITAGE WALK
TRAIL MAP AT THE

BACK OF THE
NEWSLETTER
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EXCITING NEWS
EXCITING NEWS

FOR OUR SENIORS
FOR OUR SENIORS

The Shire of Carnarvon is thrilled to
announce our Active Seniors
Program, delivered in partnership
with Carnarvon PCYC and the
Carnarvon Horse and Pony Club. Join
us throughout August and
September for a range of engaging
activities designed to keep our senior
community active and connected.

Best of all, all programs are FREE and
open to everyone! Whether you're
looking to try something new or
connect with others, there's
something for everyone to enjoy.

This initiative is proudly
supported by funding from the
Department of Communities
and LG Professionals WA, as
part of the Age-Friendly Action
Plan, delivering positive
outcomes across WA. Let's
make the most of this
opportunity to stay active,
healthy, and happy!

https://www.facebook.com/CarnarvonPCYC?__cft__[0]=AZWtARcSPAjNjDobmnreYYOzBeR5AOPvCUSmvqC0Q95Lq8Db0ZbYQDpc0-mKkoPTyA7F6QEfI7Yf-9HNrPH-SpdQj0W6mGi0vhHiKrpgG2XeCQxg5kHBR1o8oFdUn2dcb2UkG4Zu6r4iPPVDcDKoer2gMRtL96wZfEh-birYSLEpfzgyIXiuByhBbJewKUJFQHmMcfQYOkoSlJLOg0xp0s2H&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/departmentofcommunities?__cft__[0]=AZWtARcSPAjNjDobmnreYYOzBeR5AOPvCUSmvqC0Q95Lq8Db0ZbYQDpc0-mKkoPTyA7F6QEfI7Yf-9HNrPH-SpdQj0W6mGi0vhHiKrpgG2XeCQxg5kHBR1o8oFdUn2dcb2UkG4Zu6r4iPPVDcDKoer2gMRtL96wZfEh-birYSLEpfzgyIXiuByhBbJewKUJFQHmMcfQYOkoSlJLOg0xp0s2H&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/LGProfessionalsWA?__cft__[0]=AZWtARcSPAjNjDobmnreYYOzBeR5AOPvCUSmvqC0Q95Lq8Db0ZbYQDpc0-mKkoPTyA7F6QEfI7Yf-9HNrPH-SpdQj0W6mGi0vhHiKrpgG2XeCQxg5kHBR1o8oFdUn2dcb2UkG4Zu6r4iPPVDcDKoer2gMRtL96wZfEh-birYSLEpfzgyIXiuByhBbJewKUJFQHmMcfQYOkoSlJLOg0xp0s2H&__tn__=-]K-R
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We wish to advise the community that access to the
Pelican Point Spit is as follows:

Vehicle access is prohibited as per the Council
approved Plan, until November 2024 at which time
Council will review access arrangements.
Pedestrian access is allowed but we ask you to
please stay off the dunes to allow the vegetation to
grow.

Please note: While the area was a construction site and
under the control of the Department of Transport and
its contractors, it was closed to all vehicular and
pedestrian traffic. Now that the site has been handed
back to the Shire, pedestrians' access is permitted.

For any further questions or queries please contact the
Shire at shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or 9941 0000.
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Did you know Carnarvon has a Containers for Change WA outlet where you can recycle your cans and bottles? By
participating, you can significantly decrease landfill waste. Consider making a conscious choice to recycle or donate them
to support local charities in their fundraising efforts.

This program is proudly delivered by the Shire of Carnarvon and funded by the Waste Authority of Western Australia
through the WasteSorted WA program.

To find out more about how to be a GreatSort visit:  https://rebrand.ly/Waste-Sorted

During the Shire's recent cyclone verge clean
up, a total of 93.53 tonnes of green waste was
collected.

There was also 1.30 tonnes of builders waste
brought into the waste disposal site.

Thankyou to all those residents who
participated and cleaned up their property
ready for cyclone season.

WHAT A LOAD
OF RUBBISH!

https://www.facebook.com/4ChangeWA?__cft__[0]=AZXLgmtqAqkPxe6YiBcjDGqBHQxi3XnZ9cQ-wAzi5wfks5N-ew_b_q-Gjj977NnPsaaiwllPp4IFbViAay9PQ9eVChFOQQ3zmZACCBflMD3XRo6tCnqQjWxAaajzgF7FS0GoNFDUyHalBa04ay5oF6Nrih99Y5mh8sUev9fTaTFaENA6oMsBvdYLvRmXFh81QtNTn2SR6f0abMia67HZuioG&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/wasteauthority?__cft__[0]=AZXLgmtqAqkPxe6YiBcjDGqBHQxi3XnZ9cQ-wAzi5wfks5N-ew_b_q-Gjj977NnPsaaiwllPp4IFbViAay9PQ9eVChFOQQ3zmZACCBflMD3XRo6tCnqQjWxAaajzgF7FS0GoNFDUyHalBa04ay5oF6Nrih99Y5mh8sUev9fTaTFaENA6oMsBvdYLvRmXFh81QtNTn2SR6f0abMia67HZuioG&__tn__=-]K-R
https://www.facebook.com/WasteSortedWA?__cft__[0]=AZXLgmtqAqkPxe6YiBcjDGqBHQxi3XnZ9cQ-wAzi5wfks5N-ew_b_q-Gjj977NnPsaaiwllPp4IFbViAay9PQ9eVChFOQQ3zmZACCBflMD3XRo6tCnqQjWxAaajzgF7FS0GoNFDUyHalBa04ay5oF6Nrih99Y5mh8sUev9fTaTFaENA6oMsBvdYLvRmXFh81QtNTn2SR6f0abMia67HZuioG&__tn__=-]K-R
https://rebrand.ly/Waste-Sorted?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR3B6HYi7e4UaA1TkbCp2OKHHQ9G5E2CwDOYFbq2z-RQyFQhSc-cyfpzBLY_aem_M9XWW4fZEviPM2rMMFHAyg
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Want to be the first to know about the latest events, exciting news,
and everything happening right here in our community?

Then it's time to sign up for The Local Focus e-newsletter!
𝐖𝐡𝐲 𝐘𝐨𝐮 𝐒𝐡𝐨𝐮𝐥𝐝 𝐉𝐨𝐢𝐧:

• Get exclusive updates and news straight to your inbox!
• Be the first to hear about local events, new businesses, and the

latest news directly from the Shire.
• Stay connected with your community and never miss out on

important announcements.
Don't miss out – sign up here today: https://rebrand.ly/The-Local-

Focus
Let's celebrate our vibrant community together. We can't wait to

share all things Carnarvon and Coral Bay with you!
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BROWNS RANGE WASTE
DISPOSAL FACILITY
OPERATING HOURS

Monday to Friday
7.00am - 4.00pm

Saturday 
CLOSED 

Sunday
8.00am - 2.00pm

Closed Public Holidays

RUBBISH COLLECTION

Monday
Morgantown/Babbage Island

Tuesday 
South Carnarvon

Wednesday
Brockman

Thursday
East Carnarvon/Kingsford/Browns

Range

Friday
Plantations - North/South

FEES & CHARGES
for the Browns Range Waste

Disposal Site can be viewed on
Council's website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Council
BudgetsCARNARVON AIRPORT

OPERATING HOURS
are determined by the REX flight schedule.

For flight information please contact REX on 13 17 13
Contact Details Airport

(08) 9941 1651

Shire Facilities

CARNARVON VISITORS
CENTRE

Cnr Robinson
Street/Camel Lane

Contact Details
(08)9941 1146

info@carnarvon.org.au

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE
For information relating to the hire of the
Woolshed, contact the Visitors Centre on

99411146

CARNARVON AQUATIC CENTRE
OPERATING HOURS

Monday - Friday
10.00am - 6.00pm

Saturday, Sunday & Public Holidays
10.00am - 5.00pm

Lap Swimming Only
Monday, Wednesday & Friday

6.00am - 8.00am

Christmas Day and Good Friday
CLOSED

POOL SEASON
The pool opens late September/early October and

closes in April

Contact (08) 9941 1415

For further details and fees please visit the Shire of
Carnarvon website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Community/Carnarvon/
Facilities/Canarvon Aquatic Centre

CARNARVON PUBLIC LIBRARY
AND ART GALLERY OPERATING

HOURS

Located 18 Egan Street
Carnarvon

Monday
CLOSED

Tuesday - Friday
9.30am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.30am - 12.30pm

Sundays & Public Holidays
CLOSED

Contact Details
(08) 9941 3727

Email
library@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

OPERATING HOURS
APRIL - OCTOBER

Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon

Sunday 
CLOSED

NOVEMBER - MARCH
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 3.00pm

Saturday
CLOSED
Sunday 
CLOSED

edition 60 - AUGUST 2022
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NEED A RANGER
If you have an urgent matter that needs a Ranger's attention such as snake handling or a
dog attack, the Rangers can be contacted on 99410019 or after hours on 99410000 where

your phone call will be directed to a call centre for assistance.
Please note that this is for urgent matters only and if the matter can wait until  Monday,

please call during normal office hours 8.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Friday.

Ranger News
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RESPONSIBLE DOG AND CAT OWNERSHIP
The Shire of Carnarvon encourages responsible pet ownership and enforces cat and dog ownership guidelines as stated
in the Dog Act 1976, Dog Regulations 2013, Shire of Carnarvon Dogs Local Law 2021, Cat Act 2011 and the Shire of
Carnarvon Cats Local Law 2021.

Rangers may impose on-the-spot fines and impound dogs for breaches of the Dog and Cat Acts. As of 1 November 2013,
all domestic cats in Western Australia, over six months of age, need to be sterilised, micro-chipped and registered with
their local government as per the Cat Act 2011.

Dogs are also required to be microchipped and registered with their local government as per the Dog Amendment Bill
2013. We encourage all dog owners to sterilise their pets to prevent them from contributing to the increasing population
of unwanted animals. Pet owners have specific legal responsibilities, which are intended for the convenience of all the
community, as well as the health and well-being of your animals.

DOG OWNERSHIP
You must ensure your dog is:

currently registered (if over three months of age)
micro-chipped
wears a collar displaying name, address, phone number and registration tag.
confined to the premises at which it lives or is temporarily residing.
under the control of a competent person.
only exercised off the leash in a designated area and is under verbal control. You must carry a leash.
control, trained and restrained to prevent wandering, excessive barking, aggression and attacks of other animals or
people.

LIMITATION OF DOG NUMBERS
The limit on the number of dogs which may be kept on any premises is 2, for the purpose of Section 26(4) of the Dog
Act. No exemption shall be granted to the owner or occupier of any premises if the premises by reason of inadequate
fencing, size, location or detrimental effect on any other premises, would be inappropriate for the housing of three to
six dogs.
Upon request the Local Government may grant an exemption in relation to any particular premises under Section
26(3) of the Act, to house three to six dogs at one property.
Request for exemptions can only be approved by delegated authority.
Fee: $150 per application 

CAT OWNERSHIP
Cat Act 2011 - Cat Act 2011 – [00-c0-01]
All cats must be microchipped, registered and sterilised.

Hire of cat traps may be available for the capture of nuisance and or feral cats.

http://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/Cat-Act-2011-00-c0-01.pdf
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Our Shire Ranger provides the following service to the Coral Bay community:

• Patrol for illegal camping, parking and dumping activities and issue infringement notices in accordance with
   the legislation;
• Attend to abandoned animals;
• Attend to abandoned vehicles; and
• Provide a snake handling service.

Please note:  Our Ranger cannot provide information, advice or services outside the scope of his role; however,
community members are welcome to contact the Shire via shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or via 9941 0000 for
information on all other Shire services. 

For wildlife report and incidents, please contact the Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions
on 08 9947 8000. 

To access Ranger services in Coral Bay or for further information on any Shire services, contact the Shire via
email shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or phone 9941 0000.

RANGER SERVICES - CORAL BAY
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The vibrant spirit of the Gascoyne region was on full display for the opening event of the
Gascoyne Art Awards. Held at the Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery, this year’s event drew an

enthusiastic crowd of art lovers, local dignitaries, and talented artists, all eager to witness and
celebrate the rich artistic talent of those who love our region.

The evening began with a warm welcome to country from Yinggarda Elder, Lucy Bulley. In her
address, Lucy praised the talent and innovation of the artists. Her words resonated deeply

with those in attendance, underscoring the vital role that art plays in enriching our lives and
fostering cultural dialogue.

Famous Sharron then entertained us all as our MC for the night. Famous Sharron is known for
being the face of WA, an ambassador for the promotion of our regional towns and regional arts.
Attendees were greeted by a stunning array of artwork that showcased the incredible diversity

and creativity of artists from across WA, all celebrating our region. From vibrant paintings to
intricate sculptures and thought-provoking installations, the exhibition features works that

captivates the imagination and sparks conversation.

A highlight of the evening was the unveiling of the winners for the prestigious Gascoyne Art
Awards. The competition, which has become a hallmark of the region's cultural calendar,

recognizes outstanding contributions to the visual arts and provides a platform for emerging
and established artists alike. The winners, selected from a pool of impressive submissions, in
an anonymous and fair judging process, were announced with much anticipation, and their

works were met with enthusiastic applause from the audience.

The Gascoyne Art Awards will remain open to the public until Friday 13 September,
offering plenty of time to experience the full breadth of the exhibition.

Make sure you visit and vote for your favourite artwork to win the People’s Choice Award.
The winner of this prize will be announced at our closing event, on Friday 13 September.

Artistic Flair Illuminates Gascoyne
A Recap of the Gascoyne Art Awards Opening Night

Gosia Taylor with Regional Arts
Ambassador, Famous Sharron.
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Here are some of the winners who received their prize
at the Gascoyne Art Awards Opening & Awards Night.

Sadie James with judge Ricky Arnold, 
 Executive Director of ART ON THE MOVE. 

Gregory Chestler with Ms Merome Beard,
MLA Member for North West Central.

Karla Tittums with judge Ricky Arnold, 
Executive Director of ART ON THE MOVE. 

Jillian O'Brien with judge Ricky Arnold, 
Executive Director of ART ON THE MOVE. 
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CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

Carnarvon is the gateway to
Australia’s Ningaloo Coast and is

very close in proximity to the
Ningaloo Reef and World

Heritage areas.  Sitting on the
edge of the mighty Gascoyne

River delta, Carnarvon’s tropical
oasis is waiting for you to

discover.   

With an exceptional climate (average yearly
temp of 26°C), and a vibrant and diverse
community which offers exciting culinary
delights, you need to come to Carnarvon

and  ‘Catch a Taste of the Great Life’.

For more detailed information
please visit the Carnarvon Visitors
Centre in Robinson Street or visit

their website at
www.carnarvon.org.au

PLACES TO VISIT
Carnarvon Heritage Precinct
Lighthouse Keepers Cottage 

Carnarvon Space & Technology Museum 
Heritage Walk Trail 

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery
Lock Hospital Tragedy Memorial -Heritage Precinct

HMAS Sydney II Memorial & Wall of Remembrance - Fascine
HMAS Sydney II Memorial Cairn - Quobba Station

Gwoonwardu Mia - Aboriginal Heritage & Cultural Centre
Blowholes

Red Bluff  and Gnaraloo Station
Kennedy Ranges

Visit Farm Gates for Fresh Fruit & Veg
Chinaman's Pool
Miaboolya Beach

New Beach/Bush Bay
Historical Pioneer Cemetery

Rocky Pool
Quobba Station - Humpback Whales Viewing

WHAT ELSE CAN I DO
Helicopter and Scenic Tours  4WD Tours

History & Food Tours
Walking Tours

4WD Tours
Fishing & Boating

Snorkelling & Swimming
Plantation Tours

Check out Coral Bay
Station Stays

Outback Pathways - Self Drive
Jubilee Hall(1887) - Arts & Crafts

Bush Bay (Camping)
Windsurfing & Kitesurfing at Pelican Point

Windfest (January)
Town Beach - Sunset & BBQ

Ten Mile Bridge (New and Old)
Carnarfin Fishing Comp (May)

Carnarvon Speedway (March - September)
Motocross

Gascoyne Food Festival (May-September)
Bird Watching

Surfing
Visit the Murals around Town

Gascoyne Dash (March-April) - Off Road Desert Race
Carnarvon Races

Tropicool Festival (August/September)

edition 60 - AUGUST 2022

Community

PLACES TO EAT
Bumbak's Preserves & Ice Creams

Kingsford Bakery 
Norwesta Cafe

Port Hotel 
Kestrel at One Mile Jetty

Sails Restaurant - Best Western Hospitality Inn
Mar E Sol Cafe & Restaurant at Boat Harbour

Gascoyne Growers Markets 
Gascoyne Bakery 

Chicken Treat 
BP Roadhouse 

Carnarvon Hotel 
Schnappers Restaurant -  Gateway Motel

Coral Coast Kebabs
Gascoyne Cafe

Noon Cafe
Morels Plantation

Coffee Cup Cafe
Pickles Point - Fresh Seafood

Old Post Office Cafe 
Valerias - A Taste of Italy
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EXCITING NEWS FROM THOTHX
We're thrilled to announce an innovative project in
Carnarvon, Western Australia! ThothX has embarked on a
transformative journey to repurpose the former OTC
antenna into a state-of-the-art Space Domain Awareness
sensor. Starting on October 10, 2022, over five years,
they aim to turn this historic dish into a crucial tool for
observing, tracking, and measuring satellites in
geostationary orbit.

This initiative is a key part of ThothX's global network,
joining our sites in Canada and Portugal, to enhance
space situational awareness. With their proprietary
Earthfence software, they’re enabling repurposed C-band
antennas to function as Space Domain Awareness
sensors covering the critical geostationary orbit belt. This
is vital as geostationary orbit satellites, essential for
global communications and economic activities, face
increasing risks from space debris and other challenges.

Strategically located in Carnarvon, this refurbished
antenna will offer unique advantages for deep space
surveillance over the Pacific region, crucial for
international economies and security. The project kicked
off with thorough assessments in 2023, revealing the
antenna's potential despite decades of neglect and
damage.

Key refurbishment tasks include debris removal, rust
remediation, optical component repair, and installation of
RF receivers. They are addressing complex logistical and
technical requirements, aiming for phased
implementation and eventual commercial operations
between 2025-2027.

Funding comes from ThothX subsidiaries in Canada and
the USA, Australian federal grants, and venture capital
discussions. This support ensures the comprehensive
refurbishment and operational setup of the Carnarvon
antenna, reinforcing its role in our global Space Domain
Awareness network.

ThothX is committed to strengthening global space
situational awareness, revitalising local economies, and
securing space assets and services critical to Australia
and our international allies. Stay tuned for more updates
as we advance towards a safer and more sustainable
future in space exploration and utilisation!
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FEDERAL GOVERNMENT GUARANTEES YOU CAN
BOOK WITH CONFIDENCE ON REX

Rex continues to service regional Australia, connecting communities across the country.

Please see the below for an industry update on Rex from Sam Freeman, Voluntary Administrator of the Rex Group. You’ll find
information on the Federal Government’s announcement of a Regional Flight Booking Guarantee, providing an added layer of
confidence for passengers to keep flying Rex.

For more information regarding the Federal Government Regional Flight Booking Guarantee, please visit
https://rebrand.ly/Rex-Update

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Frebrand.ly%2FRex-Update%3Ffbclid%3DIwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR2j96qNK0hc_dOO6Z8JLsdrGGAVoILKybEqIMFqTvOwjRIca2NWWut-8lE_aem_HdM_gjKaLAIol682fqPQnw&h=AT1P2SEr5HooLvidtNEw2cohsF0pxShYEsP-XtXFVYg_VoPbIZuNO-Bj3YNxR_122mjNCjdSX3rny0yZa5e4IEtx2rfJPq1dzZv82oM1Oy3pKWuFyG8RpyEpGz3v8gzfGuKu&__tn__=-UK-R&c[0]=AT0uhD1ua_QOhrL62tRNLbLubjuxqBuRrCqszWrLAIkCN9WxqCeJVulKmK-8sopRSD4cBIEsRyZav9zenF6xUwStRhLR7RqOga4RB1oFu5zzY0pdSOkTSodDXVAcjsMvBGV4lfAsIrdyz4VvV4lQJ-3XOr9VmEqlGStJt6T_B6-DNnARfrdhGzn5j9D9vmGL01BOEHNM7i_leB9NRF8E_PT5-vYn38Q74Hgw
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CONTACTS INFORMATION

ALL FIRES OR LIFE
THREATENING

EMERGENCIES 000
emergency.wa.gov.au

Gascoyne River Volunteer
Bush Fire Brigade Captain

0428 135 505

Hospital
9941 0555

SES
132 500/9941 2121

Police
9941 7333/131 444

DFES Information Line
13 33 37

Community Emergency
Services Manager

0448 081 637

Shire Office
9941 0000

Ranger Co-ordinator
0408 942 945

FIRE CONTROL OFFICERS
Chief Bush Fire Control

(BFCO) 0428 135 505

BFCO - Ranger Coordinator
0408 942 945
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NOMNATE A COMMUNITY HERO
Do you know someone in Carnarvon or Coral Bay who goes above and beyond for our community? Nominations are
now open for the Community Citizen of the Year awards! Celebrate their hard work and dedication by nominating
them in one of these categories:

Community Citizen of the Year
Young Community Citizen of the Year
Senior Community Citizen of the Year
Active Citizenship (Group or Event)

Let's honour those who make a difference! Submit your nominations today!
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